Bullet Points for Discussion with Governor's Office

The California Teleconnect Fund (CTF) was established to assist schools and libraries with funding costs not covered by the federal E-Rate program.  It was broadened to include funding to help guarantee universal service and in particular, to provide access to advanced technology for certain hospitals, health clinics and community-based organizations who serve low-income, underserved rural and urban communities and population groups.  Qualifying agencies apply to the CTF for reimbursement for part of their costs for access to high speed or dial-up access to the Internet.

Funding for the CTF comes through a surcharge on the phone bill.  The current surcharge is zero since there has been a surplus in the program.  The PUC voted to reimpose the surcharge since funds are no longer available to pay all the outstanding claims.  The Governor put $5 million in the Budget, which is the amount left in the Fund.  However, the PUC projects claims to be about $18 million.  As a result, the Legislature added $12.7 million to pay existing claims.  This funding will come from the surcharge and does not impact the General Fund.  These funds will pay for schools and libraries who also receive federal E-Rate as well as the clinics, hospitals and community based organizations who are not eligible for the federal program.
The LAO and the Legislature felt there should be reforms to the program.  Reforms are based on the following principals:

· Funds should be targeted to those most in need.

· Parties receiving state funds should first apply for any federal monies that might be available.

· Funding should be used to encourage the adoption for state of the art technology rather than for payment of basic telephone service.

To meet these concerns, the Budget Conference Committee adopted language to try to resolve these issues and to allow for a bill to be introduced next year that will more fully resolve the issues that have arisen.

We are asking the Governor to keep the $12.7 million added to the PUC's Budget for the CTF, Item 8660-001-0493-100 (page 276 of the Conference Agenda Issue 100) and to approve the Supplemental Report Language, which will provide the necessary information for the deliberations that will take place on a bill that will be introduced next year.  We are also asking that trailer bill language relating to these provisions be approved.

